THE EFFECTS OF NERVE-CONTACT, MEMBRANE EXCITABILITY, AND SYNAPTIC ACTIVITY ON THE REGULATION OF SODIUM AND POTASSIUM VOLTAGE GATED ION CHANNELS IN EMBRYONIC Xenopus MUSCLE CELLS AFTER ONE DAY IN CULTURE



SCOTT STEPHEN HANCOCK







The Effects of Nerve-Contact, Membrane Excitability,

and Synaptic Activity on The Regulation of Sodium and Potassium

Voltage Gated Ion Channels in Embryonic Xenopus Muscle Cells After

One Day in Culture

By

Scott Stephen Hancock

A thesis submitted to the School of Graduate

Studies in partial fulfilment of the

requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Faculty of Medicine

Memorial University of Newfoundland

St. Johns Newfoundland

September 1995



National Library of Canada Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Acquisitions and Bibliographic Services Branch Direction des acquisitions et des services bibliographiques

395 Wellington Street Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0N4 395, rue Wellington Ottawa (Ontano) K1A 0N4

Your file Votre rélérence

Our life Noire rélérence

The author has granted an irrevocable non-exclusive licence allowing the National Library of Canada to reproduce, loan, distribute or sell copies of his/her thesis by any means and in any form or format, making this thesis available to interested persons. L'auteur a accordé une licence irrévocable et non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque nationale du Canada de reproduire, prêter, distribuer ou vendre des coples de sa thèse de quelque manière et sous quelque forme que ce soit pour mettre des exemplaires de cette thèse à la disposition des personnes intéressées.

The author retains ownership of the copyright in his/her thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without his/her permission. L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur qui protège sa thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

ISBN 0-612-13899-2

Canada

Abstract

The kinetics, density and distribution of ion channels on myocytes are altered significantly during development, by genetic cues and extrinsic factors such as excitability, synaptic activity, and nerve-contact. The effects of such extrinsic factors on the developmental expression of ion channels in embryonic Xenopus myocytes is the focus of this work. Whole cell currents were recorded from embryonic Xenopus muscle cells after one day in culture using a List patch clamp and standard recording conditions. (Moody-Corbett and Gilbert, Dev. Br. Res., 1990, 55: 139-142). Na+ currents (INa) and three types of K+ currents inward rectifier (IR), inactivating (I_{st}), and non-inactivating (I_{st}) outward rectifiers were recorded from both nerve-contacted and non-innervated muscle cells. The influence of membrane excitability and synaptic activity were examined by adding tetrodotoxin (TTX) and/or a-bungarotoxin (a-BTX) to the culture medium at the time of plating. Nerve-contact significantly increased the proportion of cells which displayed an IN, and this increased expression was blocked when membrane excitability or synaptic activity was blocked. These results suggest that I_{Ne} was maintained by a positive feedback mechanism while the upregulation of I_{Na} following nerve-contact was dependent on synaptic function. Nerve-contacted muscle cells had a significantly increased probability of expressing ly than non-contacted muscle cells and this increase was not blocked when membrane excitability or synaptic activity was blocked. These results suggest that $I_{\rm NC}$ was maintained by a separate mechanism than $I_{\rm Na}$. It was concluded that nerve-contact, membrane excitability, and synaptic activity all play distinct and different roles in sittering Na* and K* current expression.

Acknowledgements

I would like to express heartfelt thanks to my supervisor, Dr. Penny Moody-Corbett. Without her guidance, encouragement, patience, and occasional kick in the butt this work would never have been completed.

The Faculty of Medicine and School of Graduate Studies also have a warm place in my heart, since without the funds they provided I would have starved long ago.

The members of my supervisory committee, Detlef Beiger, and Gary Paterno, were invaluable in shaping this project into some form of a thesis. Thanks for your advice, copious kicks in the butt and for keeping me focused on the job at hand.

My parents, and my brothers deserve more thanks than I can express for encouraging me throughout the tough times. If not for them I would have dropped out of school long ago and would have wound up being an uneducated burn. At least now I'm educated!

Cynthia Mercer saved me immeasurable time and sanity by making culture dishes and solutions for me and for that I am eternally grateful.

The secretaries Janice, Doris, and especially Shirley put up with my

neurosis during the last few weeks and deserve credit for their kindness. The same can be said of Ken in the computer lab.

Lastiy, my friends, roommates, and John Molson deserve some credit for aiding in my delinquency. All work and no play.....

Table of Contents

Abstract ii
Acknowledgements iv
Table of Contents
List of Figures ix
List of Tables
CHAPTER 1
Introduction
1.1 The Role Of Nerve Contact In Altering Ion Channel Expression . 4
1.2 Role Of Chemical Factors In Altering Ion Channel Expression 6
1.3 Role Of Depolarization In Altering Ion Channel Expression 7
1.4 Objectives Of The Study9
CHAPTER 2
Materials and Methods 11
2.1 Preparation of Cultures 11
2.2 Patch Clamp Recordings
2.3 Analysis
2.4 Solutions 18
CHAPTER 3
Results

vii
3.1 Sodium Channel Expression 21
3.1.1 Effects of Nerve Contact 21
3.1.2 Membrane Excitability 24
3.1.3 Synaptic Activity
3.2 Outward K ⁺ Channel Expression 33
3.2.1 Nerve Contact 35
3.2.2 Membrane Excitability 39
3.2.3 Synaptic Activity 46
3.3 Inward Potassium Current
CHAPTER 4
4. Discussion
4.1 Sodium Channel Expression 53
4.1.1 Nerve Contact 53
4.1.2 Membrane Excitability and Synaptic Activity 55
4.1.3 Autoregulation of the I _{Na}
4.2 Outward K ⁺ Currents 60
4.2.1 Nerve Contact 60
4.2.2 Muscle Only 63
4.3 Inward Rectifier Regulation
4.4 Conclusions

CHAPTER 5.

References													•				•		e,	•											•					•	•						6	9
------------	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	---	--	--	--	---	--	----	---	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	---	--	--	--	--	---	---	--	--	--	--	--	---	---

List of Figures

Figure 1: Preparation of Cultures 12
Figure 2: Phase Contrast Micrographs of a Nerve-Contacted and a Muscle Only
Muscle Cell at 400x Magnification 20
Figure 3: Sodium Current Trace Recorded From a Muscle Cell in a Culture Which
Contained no Nerve Cells 25
Figure 4: Sodium Trace From a Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cell 26
Figure 5: Effect of Nerve-Contact on I _{Na} Expression
Figure 6: Acute Effect of TTX Treatment on I_{Ne} Expression
Figure 7: Drug Treatment Effects on I _{Na} Expression
Figure 8: Outward K ⁺ Currents From Muscle Cells Cultured in the Absence of
Nerve Cells
Figure 9: Effects of Nerve-Contact on Outward K ⁺ Current Expression 36
Figure 10: Effects of Nerve-Contact on Outward K ⁺ Current Density 37
Figure 11: Outward K ⁺ Currents From Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cells 40
Figure 12: Effects of I_{Na} Expression on I_{IK} and I_K Expression $\ldots \ldots \ldots 44$
Figure 13: Drug Effects on I _{IK} Expression
Figure 14: Inward Rectifier Current Traces in Muscle Only and Nerve-Contacted
Muscle Cells
Figure 15: Drug Treatment Effects on IR Current Density

List of Tables

Table 1: Average Resting Membrane Potential (RMP),	Membrane Capacitance,
and Age in Culture for Muscle Cells in the Vari	ous Treatment Groups
	22
Table 2: The Effects of Blocking Membrane Excitability	and Synaptic Activity on
\mathbf{I}_{Na} Expression in Muscle Only and Nerve-Conta	cted Muscle Cells . 27
Table 3: Effects of Nerve-Contact and Drug Treatment	nts on I _{ik} 38
Table 4: Effects of Nerve-Contact on $I_{\rm IK}$ and $I_{\rm K}$ Inactiv	ation 41
Table 5: Effects of Nerve Contact and Occurrence of	I _{Na} on I _{IK} Expression
	43

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

A variety of muscular disorders exist which have been linked to abnormalities of ion channels, including K* channels in hypertension (Brooksby et al, 1993), acetylcholine receptors (AChR) in myasthenia gravis, Na* channels in periodic paralysis, CI channels in some myotonic disorders, and others (see review by Barchi, 1993). Disorders also arise from reinnervation of skeletal muscles following nerve damage (see Buxton, 1980). This work is the first comprehensive study to date which reports the effects of nerve contact on the expression of ion channels in embryonic skeletal muscle. Such a study will be invaluable to further our understanding of neuromuscular disorders.

Adult skeletal muscle from a variety of species including rat, frog, and chick have been shown to contain a plethora of ion channels including sodium (Na⁺) channels (Weiss and Horn, 1986; Campbell and Hille, 1976), potassium delayed rectifiers (I_k), inactivating outward K⁺ channels (I_k), inward rectifiers (IR), ATP- regulatvd K⁺ channels (K_{IATP}), Ca²⁺ -dependent K⁺ channels (I_{KEG}), (Stefani and Chiarandini, 1983; Rudy, 1988), Ca²⁺ channels, (Hagiwara and Byerly, 1981) and Cl⁻ channels (Bretag, 1987).

The CI' channels and IRs are thought to be important for maintaining a high resting conductance to prevent hyperexcitability in adult skeletal muscles (Almers, 1972: Bretag, 1987). In embryonic muscle, however, the Cl' current is small and the IR channel is thought to maintain the cell's resting membrane potential, (Kubo, 1991; Moody-Corbett and Gilbert, 1990; Hancock et al, in press). The delayed rectifier Ik is responsible for repolarisation of the muscle membrane following an action potential (Adrian et al. 1970; Duval and Leoty. 1980; Rudy, 1988). Another K⁺ channel of interest is the I_{sc} or rapidly inactivating K⁺ channel, which passes K⁺ out of the cell rapidly, to return the cell membrane potential to rest following an action potential. This is similar to the A-type K⁺ channel described in molluscan ganglion neurons, which is thought to lengthen the refractory period between action potentials, resulting in a reduced frequency of firing, (Neher, 1971). The activation of the lyna current is thought to be responsible for the slow afterhyperpolarization following an action potential, which lasts as long as it takes to remove the excess Ca2+ from the cell (Stefani and Chiarandini, 1983). This current may act to slow down the rate of action potential generation, (Hille, 1992). The KIATPI channels

are known to open in the absence of ATP. They serve to hyperpolarize the cell during times of energy depletion, possibly to protect the cell from prolonged depolarizations (Spruce et al, 1987). The Ca²⁺ channels of skeletal muscles are involved in excitation-contraction coupling, spike generation, and may be involved in AChR clustering (Moody-Corbett et al, 1989; Peng, 1984; Hille, 1992). It is known that Na⁺ channels are highly concentrated at the neuromuscular junction since their high densities may be necessary to allow the fibre to respond to rapid action potential generation in the motor neuron (Beam et al, 1984; Caldwell and Milton, 1988).

The literature is less complete in describing the complement of ion channels in embryonic muscle preparations. Studies of satellite cells from human muscle (Trautmann et al, 1986), embryonic and neonatal rat muscle (Kidokoro, 1981), rat muscle cell line L6 (Kidokoro, 1973), mouse mesodermal stem cell line (Kubo, 1991), fetal mouse muscle (Gonoi and Hasegawa, 1991), ascidian larval muscle (Davis et al, 1995), and embryonic chick muscle (Fischbach et al, 1971; Engelhardt et al, 1978; Kano, 1975), have given pieces of information about the developmental regulation of ion channels. However, the most complete description of embryonic ion channel development to date comes from the Xenopus system.

Several researchers have studied Xenopus myocytes in culture in the

3

absence of nerve, and have determined that acetylcholine receptors (AChRs), then IR, I_{gr}, I_{gr}, I_{gr}, Na* and finally Ca²⁺ voltage-gated channels appear in these cells starting about stage 15 or just when the neural tube is formed (Spruce and Moody, 1992; Kidokoro, 1992; Moody-Corbett and Gilbert, 1990, 1992a,b). These studies, although informative, did not investigate the role of nerve contact in altering ion channel expression. *Xenopus* myocytes are nerve contacted as early as stage 19 *in vivo*, and this event has been shown to be important in development (Chow, and Cohen, 1983; Kullberg, Lentz and Cohen, 1977; Blackshaw and Warner, 1977).

1.1 The Role Of Nerve Contact In Altering Ion Channel Expression

In all systems that have been studied, the motor neuron alters the expression and localization of transmitter receptors at the synaptic site (for review see Hall and Sanes, 1993). Spontaneous release of ACh at synaptic terminals which causes muscle twitching in mixed cultures from *Xenopus* embryos is also thought to enhance development of cross striations of myofibrils (Kidokoro, and Saito, 1988). However, the role of nerve contact in altering the developmental expression of voltage regulated ion channels is less well described in the literature.

Following nerve contact in adult muscle. Na⁺ channels have been shown to become highly concentrated at the synaptic site (Boudier et al. 1992: Barchi, 1988: Beam et al. 1984: Angelides, 1986). There is some evidence for an increased IR current density at the NMJ as well (Katz and Miledi, 1982). Conversely, Cl. currents have been shown to increase in the extraiunctional muscle membrane following nerve contact (Heathcote, 1989) while they are found to be reduced at the site of nerve contact (Betz et al, 1984). These studies indicate that nerve-contacted muscle cells, have an altered regulation and distribution of ion channels when compared to the embryonic muscle. However since these studies were carried out on adult muscle, the effects of nerve-contact cannot be truly separated from the role of muscle maturity in altering ion channel expression. Following denervation, it has been shown that Ci channels (Heathcote, 1989), Ir, and Ir channels (Escobar et al. 1993), IR channels (Gonoi and Hasegawa, 1991) and Na⁺ channel densities (Caldwell and Milton, 1988) decrease. The types of Na⁺ channel present also changes from a TTX sensitive type to a TTX insensitive one similar to the Na⁺ channel found in early development (Redfern and Thesleff, 1971). Taken together these findings suggest the importance of nerve-contact in regulating ion channel expression.

1.2 Role Of Chemical Factors In Altering Ion Channel Expression

Nerves release chemicals from growth cones even before they contact muscle cells (Hall and Sanes, 1993). It was postulated that a chemical factor contained in vesicles and released by impulse activity in the nerve, such as agrin, calcitonin gene related peptide (CGRP), or acetylcholine receptor-inducing activity (ARIA) may be involved in maintaining AChRs in postsynaptic muscle membranes (Andreose, Fumagalli, and Lomo, 1995; McMahan et al, 1993). Basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) is another chemical which is present in the mystormal region of *Xenopus* embryos during synaptogenesis. Local application of bFGF can mimic the effects of innervation by inducing AChR clustering (Peng et al, 1991). These soluble chemicals may alter the muscle cell's complement of ion channels as well.

DeCino and Kidokoro in 1985 found that muscle cells grown in the presence of neural tube appeared to have an increased I_{Na} compared with muscle cells grown without nerve. Triese results were based on single channel recordings which were summed to generate a macroscopic current; the whole cell I_{Na} was not measured. Corfas and Fischbach, in 1993 demonstrated that ARIA a substance able to aggregate AChRs could also cause an increase in Na⁺ current density in embryonic chick muscle cells in culture. Na⁺ channels in chick mbryonic skeletal muscle were also found to increase in current density when cultured in the presence of nerve free brain extracts (Satoh et al, 1995). Studies of *Xenopus* myocytes found that the presence of neurons in the culture dish could accelerate the development of the $I_{\rm R}$ current in myocytes (Ribera and Spitzer, 1991), suggesting that a soluble neural factor could influence ion channel development. These experiments suggested that a soluble chemical factor, secreted by a nerve, could cause the upregulation of ion channels.

1.3 Role Of Depolarization In Altering Ion Channel Expression

•

Electrical activity has been shown to increase the level of junctional and decrease the level of extrajunctional AChRs on skeletal muscle preparations (Fambrough, 1979; Lomo and Rosenthal, 1972). Reducing depolarizations by blocking Na* channels with tetrodotoxin (TTX) treatment has been shown to increase AChR expression in denervated cultured cells (Cohen, and Fischbach, 1973; Shainberg et al, 1976). AChRs are present in embryonic muscle membrane at very early times, and as a consequence the earliest nerve-contacts will result in depolarization of the muscle membrane (Kullberg et al, 1977; Xie and Poo, 1986; Evers et al, 1989). Other experiments showed that excitability or depolarizations were important for neural maturation (Bergy et al, 1981), neuronal segregation (Shatz, and Stryker, 1988), receptor localization (Peng et al, 1988), and Na⁺ channel expression (Sherman, and Caterali, 1984).

Recently, Linsdell and Moody, 1994 demonstrated that rat brain Na⁴ channels expressed in embryonic Xenopus myocytes, increased the density of IR and Is channels and the time course of expression. Further, block of the Na* channels by TTX blocked the increased expression of the K⁺ channels. suggesting a role for membrane excitability in the developmental expression of K⁺ channels. However, work by Spruce and Moody, 1992 has demonstrated that Na⁺ channels are normally expressed after K⁺ channels, not before. One problem with this and other studies looking at developmental expression of the ion channels, is that they have been done on isolated muscle cells and may not be representative of the developmental expression at the time of innervation. Preliminary studies (Moody-Corbett, and Hancock ,1995) from this lab indicated that muscle cells contacted by nerve have a higher probability of expressing last than muscle cells grown in the absence of nerve. Normally, Xenopus myocytes develop Na⁺ currents about the same time that they are innervated. Both events (AChR and Na⁺ channel expression) contribute to the electrical excitability of the cell, which may alter the ion channel expression in these cells (Spruce and Moody, 1992).

1.4 Objectives Of The Study

The main objective of this study was to determine the effects of nervecontact in altering the expression of $I_{\rm ter}$, $I_{\rm sc}$, and IR currects in *Xenopus* myocytes after one day in culture. The role of synaptic activity and membrane depolarization in altering these channels was also examined. The alterations in $I_{\rm k(ATP)}$, $I_{\rm k(2A)}$, and $I_{\rm cs}$ were not investigated. Whole cell currents were recorded from embryonic *Xenopus* muscle cells after one day in culture. Cells were cultured in the presence of nerve so that some muscle cells were nervecontacted for periods up to 24 hours (some of these data were previously reported Moody-Corbett and Hancock, 1995).

Xenopus myocytes cultured with TTX can k^{aB} , Juster AChRs at nerve contact sites (Davey and Cohen, 1986). Thus, the objective of the second experiment was to determine whether membrane excitability altered ion channel expression in nerve-contacted and non-contacted myocytes grown in culture.

Nerves can release ACh spontaneously when they approach muscle cells (Evers et al, 1989; Young and Poo, 1983). Thus, the objective of the third experiment was to examine the role of synaptic activity in nerve-contacted myocytes and the role of spontaneous AChR openings in non-contacted myocytes in altering ion channel expression in muscles grown in culture. A fourth experiment was performed using a combination of TTX and the AChR channel blocker α-bungarotoxin (α-BTX) to eliminate synaptic activity and membrane excitability for the 24 hour culture period. The objective of this experiment was to eliminate all membrane excitability in myocytes growing in culture in order to determine the role of excitability in altering ion channel expression in developing myocytes before and after nerve-contact.

These data confirm that the expression of Na⁺ currents and the onset of innervation both play important but distinctly different roles in the regulation of ion channel expression in embryonic myocytes.

CHAPTER 2

Materials and Methods

2.1 Preparation of Cultures

Female Xenopus leevis were injected with 500 IU of human chorionic gonadorrophin (Ayerst Laboratories, Montreal, Canada) while males received 300 IU injections into the dorsal lymphatic sec. Embryos were extruded within 24 hours and were grown for one day in Petri dishes in batches of 20-100 at room temperature (21-23° C). Some embryos were kept in the fridge at 4° C to slow their development. In this way embryos from the same batch could be developed to the proper stage, over a period of two or three days, similar to the procedure used by Spruce and Moody, 1992.

Embryos were staged according to Nieuwkoop and Faber, 1967. Dissections were performed on embryos of stages 19-23 using the procedure of Moody-Corbett and Gilbert, 1990. Embryos were removed from their vitelline membrane and jelly coat. The dorsal 1/3 of the embryo containing myocytes, notochord, neural tube, and ectoderm was isolated (see Figure 1) and placed Figure 1: Preparation of Cultures

Figure 1: Preparation of Myotomal Muscle Cultures From Xenopus Jaevis. Shown is a stage 19 embryo, from which the back portion (shown between the lines) was removed. As depicted, the myotomal muscle and neural tube are then easily visualized and separated from the rest of the tissue, following enzymatic treatment (20 minutes in 1mg/ml collagenase). One hour of further treatment in Ca¹⁺/Mg²⁺ - free Ringers solution allowed individual muscles and neurons to be plated in a culture dish chamber as shown. (courtesy of Cwnthia Mercer)



Figure 1: Preparation of Cultures

.

into a chamber containing dissection medium (see below). The dorsal portions were placed into a collagenase solution (1mg/ml in 2/3 L15) for 15 minutes which separated the myotomes and neural tube from the other tissue. Following this enzyme treatment, the myotomes and neural tubes were placed in separate dishes and washed in dissecting medium. The myotomes and neural tubes were placed in Ca²⁺/Mg²⁺-free Ringers solution for one hour. This treatment separated the tissue into single myocytes and neurons which were resuspended in plating medium (see below). Two types of cultures were made; muscle only cultures in which only dissociated single myocytes were plated, and mixed cultures which contained both nerve and muscle cells in co-culture.

The culture dishes were made from Falcon 35mm Petri dishes (VWR, Canlab, ON, Canada). A lathe was used to cut a hole in the bottom of the Petri dish and a glass coverslip was adhered to the bottom of the culture dish while a glass ring was placed around the hole on the inside of the Petri dish in order to make a chamber with a capacity of approximately 1.5 ml. The glass ring and coverslip were attached to the Petri dish using silicon grease. The coverslips were coated with collagen type VII prior to constructing the culture chamber. One hour prior to the addition of cells the culture chamber was treated with ECL (entactin, collagen 4, and laminin) Cell Attachment Matrix. After the cells were added, the chambers were filled with culture medium and sealed with a sterile glass coverslip using silicon grease. Following 24 hours of growth at room temperature in the dark, patch clamp recordings were performed on the myocytes.

Membrane excitability was eliminated by culturing cells in the presence of 3 μ M TTX, a concentration which has been shown to block Na⁺ channels (Cohen, 1972; Kullberg et al, 1977). Prior to recordings, the culture medium, containing TTX was washed out of the recording chamber using sterile, extracellular recording solution. The solution was replaced four times prior to the start of a recording session in order to remove all traces of TTX from the chamber.

In another experiment synaptic activity and spontaneous AChR openings were eliminated by culturing cells in the presence of 1 μ M α -BTX for 24 hours, a concentration known to block the AChRs (Anderson and Cohen, 1974). Cocultures of nerve and muscle were also plated in the presence of α -BTX for 24 hours. α -BTX is a specific and irreversible blocker of the nicotinic AChRs on this preparation (Anderson et al, 1977). Similar to the TTX experiment, recording chambers were washed with external recording solution four times prior to initiating a recording session.

In a fourth experiment both 3 μM TTX and 1 μM $\alpha \text{-BTX}$ were added to culture chambers at the time of plating, in both muscle only cultures and co-

cultures of nerve and muscle cells to eliminate all means of excitability. Culture medium was washed out four times prior to commencement of recordings.

2.2 Patch Clamp Recordings

Whole cell patch clamp was performed with a List patch clamp (EPC 7, Medical Systems, Greenvale, NY, USA) using the tight seal recording technique of (Hamill et al, 1981). Cells were visualized under 400x magnification on an IM 35 Zeiss inverted microscope (Zeiss, Canada) and the electroide was positioned using a motorized micromanipulator (Zeiss, Canada).

Patch electrodes were made from fiber filled WPI borosilicate capillary tubes (World Precision Instruments, Sarasota, Florida, USA) fabricated on a Narishige Scientific PP-83 two stage vertical puller (Narishige, Japan). When filled with 140 mM KCI solution, the electrodes had resistances of 5-10 MΩ. Electrodes were coated with Sigmacote (Sigma Chemical labs, Mississauga, On, Canada) to reduce electrostatic noise. By gentle suction seals between 10-100 GΩ were made with the muscle cell surfaces (Milton and Caldwell, 1990). The membrane potential was held at -60 mV (close to RMP) and further suction allowed rupturing of the cell membrane to voltage clamp the entire cell. Capacitances and series resistances were measured from the patch clamp amplifier. Eighty percent series resistance compensation was used for most cell recordings.

Pclamp software (Axon Instruments, CA, USA) was used for experimental protocols, data collection, and analysis. Depolarizing pulses of 100 msec duration were applied from a holding potential of -80 mV using Clampex software. Steps in 10 mV increments were applied from -70 mV to a final potential of +50 mV. There was a 10 second interval between each test pulse, during which the cell was maintained at its holding potential. This protocol was used to activate the outward potassium and inward sodium channels. To activate and record from the IR channels, 100 msec long pulses of 10 mV increments in 10 mV steps in the hyperpolarized direction were applied (one pulse every 10 seconds, as for the depolarizing pulses). In these protocols the muscle cells were held at -60 mV and stepped from -70 mV to -160 mV.

The current data were filtered at 3 KHz at the patch clamp amplifier and digitized at 200 µsec. The currents were analysed using Clampfit software (Pclamp). Cell capacitances were read from the Cs dial of the EPC7 patch clamp amplifier. Current densities were then determined by dividing the peak current by the cell capacitance. Current density versus voltage plots were generated using Origin software (Microcal Software, USA). For the I_{Ne}, the peak current, time to peak current and potential of maximum current were recorded (see Figure 3). For the outward K* currents, the peak current and the average current durin⁺ \approx plast 10 msec of each pulse were recorded using Clampfit (see Figure 8). As with the Na* current, current densities were determined and current density vs voltage plots were generated using Origin software. The outward potassium currents were separated into non-inactivating (I_{kl}) and inactivating (I_{kl}) types using the following criterion. The current was said to be inactivating (I_{kl}) if the average current of the last 10 msec of the current trace (measured at the +50 mV potential) inactivated to a level less than 80% of the peak current. If the average current of the last 10 msec was not less than 80% of the peak current then we determined an I_k current to be present. For the IR current were not reported since this channel class has been well characterized in this preparation (Moody-Corbett and Gilbert, 1992; Hancock and Moody-Corbett, 1995).

2.3 Analysis

Currents were recorded from myocytes in muscle only cultures and compared to currents recorded from myocytes which were nerve-contacted in mixed nerve-muscle cocultures. Nerve-contact was determined from visual inspection under 400x magnification (see Figure 2). The proportion of cells in each experimental group which expressed I_{NK}, I_K, I_K, and IR was measured, and compared between groups using binomial or chi-squared tests as appropriate. Data were reported as means ± standard errors. As well, the current densities of the four currents examined were compared between group 3 using a Fischer ANOVA.

2.4 Solutions

Dissection medium contained Leibovitz's L15 diluted to 2/3 with sterile water, gentamycin, (0.01mg/ml), nystatin (5U/ml), pH 7.4 (with NaOH or HCl). Plating medium contained 2/3 L15, and 5% dialysed horse serum (DHS), pH 7.4. Culture medium contained 2/3 L15, 0.5% DHS, pH 7.4. Collagenase, Leibovitz's L15, dialysed horse serum, nystatin and gentamycin were obtained from (Gibco BRL., Burlington, ON, Canada). The glass coverslips were coated with rat tail collegen (Sigma Chemical Co.,Mississauga, Canada) prior to plating the cells. The coverslips were coated with 10 µg/ml ECL (Upstate Biotechnology Inc, Lake Placid, NY, USA) dissolved in 2/3 L15, for one hour, immediately prior to plating the cells.

External recording solution contained in mM: 140 NaCl, 5 KCl, 1

CaCl₂, 1.2 MgCl₂, 10 HEPES, pH 7.4. Internal (patch electrode) solution contained in mM: 140 KCl, 1 BAPTA, 5 MgCl₂, 10 HEPES, pH 7.4. Ground electrodes were made from 50 µl Drummond micropipettes (Fisher Scientific, Ottawa, ON, Canada) and contained external recording solution in 2% agar (w/w). TTX, α-BTX, HEPES, and collagen(Type VII) were obtained from Sigma Chemicals, Mississauga, ON, Canada.
Figure 2: Phase Contrast Micrographs of a Nerve-Contacted and a Muscle Only Muscle Cell at 400x Magnification Figure 2: (A). Phase Contrast Micrograph of a Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cell. (B) Phase Contrast Micrograph of a Muscle Cell Grown in The Absence of Nerves. The cells were taken from stage 19 embryos, were plated for 24 hours and are typical of cells used for all treatment groups. A glass electrode can be seen which was used for whole cell patch clamping. (calibration) 1 cm = 20 µm

15

.



CHAPTER 3

Results

Muscle cells in all of the groups were matched in size and age as shown in Table 1. Nerve-contact, and cell size were determined from visual observation (400x magnification). Only cells which were 150 μ m in length, as determined by an eyepiece graticule, were used in these experiments. Examples of a nervecontacted and a non-contacted muscle cell are shown in Figure 2. Capacitance is a measure of cell size, since 1FF = 0.1 μ m² (Fernandez et al, 1984). Cell capacitances were not significantly different between nerve-contacted (44.5 ± 2.1 pF) and non-contacted muscle cells (44.2 ± 2.4 pF), or among the different treatment groups. Resting membrane potentials were similar between nervecontacted (-62.6 ± 0.9 mV) and non-contacted muscle cells (-64.8 ± 0.6 mV), and similar among the different treatment groups, as shown in Table 1.

3.1 Sodium Channel Expression

3.1.1 Effects of Nerve Contact

Treatments	RMP (mV)	Capacitance (pF)	# of Cells n = 45	Age (hr)
Muscle Control	-64.8 ± 0.6	44.2 ± 2.4		23.1 ± 0.5
Muscle TTX	-61.2 ± 0.7	41.2 ± 4.3	n = 16	21.0 ± 0.6
Muscle BTX	-64.5 ± 1.4	43.2 ± 3.4	n = 17	22.5 ± 0.3
Muscle TTX/BTX	-63.6 ± 0.6	46.3 ± 2.4	n = 16	23.8 ± 0.2
Nerve Control	-62.6 ± 0.9	44.5 ± 2.1	n = 49	23.6 ± 0.3
Nerve TTX	-58.3 ± 1.0	38.1 ± 2.4	n = 21	23.5 ± 0.4
Nerve BTX	-59.2 ± 1.4	36.4 ± 2.3	n = 23	22.3 ± 0.5
Nerve TTX/BTX	-59.2 ± 2.0	49.4 ± 2.9	n = 15	24.1 ± 0.5

Table 1: Average Resting Membrane Potential (RMP), Membrane Capacitance, and Age in Culture for Muscle Cells in the Various Treatment Groups

Xenopus muscle cells express sodium currents after one to two days grown in culture (Spruce and Moody, 1992). The sodium current expression in muscle cells arown in the absence of nerves and in nerve-contacted muscle cells one day after plating are shown in Figures 3 and 4. The Na⁺ currents were similar to those reported by Spruce and Moody, 1992. The peak Na⁺ current in nervecontacted myocytes was found to be at a potential of -24 ± 1.5 mV , n=33, with a time to maximum activation of 1.81 ± .14 msec. Myocytes in muscle only cultures were found to contain the same sodium current with a peak current at -21 ± 2.3 mV, n = 11 and a time to maximum activation of 1.5 ± .13 msec. These results agree with previously reported values; a time to peak activation of 1.5 msec and a peak current at a potential of -15 mV, in adult frog muscle (Campbell and Hille, 1976) and a time to peak activation of 1.8 msec and a peak current at a potential of -26 mV, in slow twitch rat muscle (Duval and Leoty, 1980). However, because of our slow digitization rate (200 usec). statistical comparisons of IN, activation rates between these results and those of past researchers were not possible. Sodium currents in both groups were found to be sensitive to TTX block (see Figure 6).

In the cells which expressed a sodium current, there was no difference in current density between the muscle cells grown with no nerve and those contacted by nerve (see Table 2). However, as shown in Figure 5, muscle cells contacted by nerve had significantly higher probability (p < 0.01) of containing a Na⁺ current (73%, n=49) than muscle cells grown without nerve (38%, n=45). These results indicated that nerve-contact altered the developmental expression of I_{Ne} without changing the I_{Ne} density. In order to examine the influence of membrane depolarization on Na⁺ channel expression, cells were grown in the presence of the Na⁺ channel blocker TTX.

3.1.2 Membrane Excitability

In order to test which component of nerve-contact caused the increased expression of Na⁺ channels, we first tested the effects of Na⁺ channel autoregulation by blocking Na⁺ channels with TTX during the 24 hour growth period prior to recording. As shown in Figure 6 and described below, 3 μ M TTX was sufficient to block Na⁺ currents in these muscle cells in culture. The culturing of muscle cells in the presence of TTX was found to decrease the developmental expression of Na⁺ channels in both nerve-contacted muscle cells and in muscle cells cultured without nerves. It was found that only one (5%) of the TTX cultured nerve-contacted muscle cells contained an I_{Na}, n=21. This was significantly lower than I_{Na} expression in nerve-contacted cells grown without TTX (73%; P<0.001 n = 49) and significantly lower than I_{Na} expression Figure 3: Sodium Current Trace Recorded From a Muscle Cell in a Culture Which Contained no Nerve Cells. Figure 3: Sodium Current Trace Recorded From a Muscle Cell After 24 Hours in a Culture Which Contained no Nerve Cells.(A) The fast inward spike (*) is a fue teorded from a 100 msec long pulse to a membrane potential of -30 mV, from a holding potential of -80 mV. Following the f_{ite} spike an outward potassium current can be seen (**1**). (B) The same f_{ite} is shown at a faster time scale to indicate the rise time (1.3 msec) which is similar to previous work (Campbell and Hille, 1976).

- 1 14

i

Figure 3: Sodium Current Trace Recorded From a Muscle Cell in a Culture Which Contained no Nerve Cells.



Figure 4: Sodium Trace From a Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cell

Figure 4: Sodium Current Trace Recorded From a Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cell After 24 Hours in Culture.(A) The fast inward spike (*) is an I_{ku} recorded from a 100 msec long pulse to a membrane potential of -30 mV, from a holding potential of -80 mV. Following the I_{ku} spike an outward potassium current can be seen (**IB**). (B) The same **i**_{ku} is shown at a faster time scale to indicate the rise time (1.0 msec) which is similar to previous work (Campbell and Hille, 1976).

.



Figure 4: Sodium Trace From a Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cell

Table 2: The Effects of Blocking Membrane Excitability and Synaptic Activity on

treatments	Muscle only			Nerve contact		
	# of Cells	% of cells with I _N ,	I _{Ne} (pA/pF)	# of Cells	% of cells with I _{Ns}	l _{Ne} (pA/pF)
no Treatment	45	38%	23.8 ± 4.8	49	73%	23.8 ± 4.1
ттх	16	0%'	•	21	5% ²	2 •
BTX	17	24%	32 ± 5.3	23	22% ²	16.1 ± 2.9
ТТХ/ВТХ	16	6%'	13.5 *	15	0% 2	

I_{Na} Expression in Muscle Only and Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cells

* - This was only one cell

 $^{\rm t}$ - Significantly different from muscle only no treatment (p< 0.01, binomial test)

² - Significantly different from nerve contacted no treatment (p < 0.01, binomial

test)

Figure 5: Effect of Nerve-Contact on INA Expression

Figure 5: Effect of Nerve-Contect on I_{he} Expression. Shown are the percentages of nerve-contacted (nerve contact) and muscle cells grown without nerves (muscle only) which exhibited an I_{he} . Nerve-contacted muscle cells expressed I_{he} as significantly (p < 0.01, Jinomial test) greater proportion of the time (73%, n = 49) than muscle cells grown without nerves (33%, n = 49).



Figure 5: Effect of Nerve Contact on I $_{_{\rm Na}}$ Expression

Figure 6: Acute Effect of TTX Treatment on IN. Expression

.

Figure 6: Acute Effect of TTX Treatment on I_{hg} Expression. (A)Typical I_{hg} recorded from a nerve-contacted muscle cell after 24 hours in culture. (Peak current = 1). 3 µm TTX was added to the bath solution following this recording. (B) While TTX was in the bath solution recordings from the nerve-contacted muscle cells alth or exhibit an I_{hg} . Shown is a current trace which is representative of the 5 cells recorded from with TTX in the bath solution. (C) Following washout of the TTX solution with extractilular solution which contained no TTX I_{hg} could be recorded again (Peak current = A). Shown is a current trace which is representative of the 4 cells recorded from following are tracted. TTX washout. TTX treatment did not alter the kincties or size of the current. Current traces from A, B, and C were taken at a test potential of -30 mV from a holding potential of -80 mV (\bullet).





in muscle cells of muscle only cultures (38%; p < 0.01, n = 45). These results are summarized in Figure 7 and Table 2. Similarly, muscle cells plated with TTX in the absence of nerve had 0% probability of expressing a I_{Ns} (n = 16), which was a significantly lower probability than nerve-contacted (73%; p <0.01, n = 49) and nerve free cultures (38%; p <0.01, n = 45) grown without TTX, see Figure 7 and Table 2.

These results were not due to TTX remaining in the culture dish during the recordings. An acute experiment was performed in which Na⁺ currents were recorded from nerve-contacted muscle cells prior to, during, and after one hour exposure to TTX. In the presence of TTX no I_{Na} could be recorded (n = 5). TTX was removed by washing four times with an extracellular solution without TTX. Following TTX wash out I_{Na} could once again be recorded from the cultured cells (n = 4). These results demonstrate that 3 μ M TTX blocked I_{Na} in culture and the washout procedure was sufficient to remove the drug following one hour exposure (Figure 6). However it is not known whether 24 hours of TTX treatment caused irreversible changes in the Na⁺ channel or cell membrane conformation, resulting in permanent block of Na⁺ channels that were present in the membrane. TTX (3 μ M) blocked not only muscle Na⁺ channels but was found to block the nerve Na⁺ channels at this concentration (Cohen, 1972;

Figure 7: Drug Treatment Effects on INe Expression

Figure 7: Drug Treatment Effects on I_{uc} Expression ...(A) Shown is the percentage of nerve-contacted muscle cells in each drug treatment group which exhibited an I_{uc} . All drug treatments resulted in a significant (p < 0.01, binomial test) decline in probability of expressing an I_{uc} as compared to untreated nerve-contacted muscle cells (73%, n = 49). TX treatment resulted in only 5% of cells (n = 21) displaying an I_{uc} . ar BTX treatment resulted in only 5% of cells (n = 23) displaying an I_{uc} . TX treatment resulted in only 5% of cells (n = 23) displaying an I_{uc} . TX treatment mesulted in only a displaying an I_{uc} . The treatment swhen combined resulted in 0% of cells (n = 15) displaying an I_{uc} . (B) Shown is the percentage of muscle only cells in each drug treatment group which displayed n_{Iu} . TX treatment resulted in 24% of cells (n = 17) displaying an I_{uc} . arBTX treatment resulted in 24% of cells (n = 17) displaying an I_{uc} . The probability of expressing an I_{uc} in the TTX treatment and the combined treatment of TTX and α -BTX were significantly lower than the muscle only control group (38%, n = 45), berowing a I_{uc} .



Figure 7a: Drug Effects on I_{Na} Expression in Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cells

Figure 7b: Drug Effects on I_{Na} Expression in Muscle Only Cells



Kullberg et al, 1977; Willard, 1980). By blocking neuronal Na⁺ channels, ACh release was reduced, resulting in a reduction of post-synaptic activity. To test the role of synaptic activity on Na⁺ channel expression, α-BTX (an irreversible blocker of AChR channels) was added to the culture media for the 24 hour growing period.

3.1.3 Synaptic Activity:

Nerve-contacted muscles and muscle cells grown without nerves were cultured in the presence of 1 μ M α-BTX to block the effects of AChR openings. It was found that only 22% of nerve contacted muscle cells grown in the presence of α-BTX had Na⁺ currents (n=23), see Figure 7 and Table 2. This was significantly lower than nerve-contacted muscle cells grown in the absence of α-BTX (73%, p<0.001, n=49), but similar to the number of cells grown without nerve which expressed I_{N6} (38%, n=45). Furthermore, muscle cells in muscle only cultures with α-BTX showed no significant difference in the probability of expressing a I_{N6} (24%, n=17) compared to muscle cells grown in the absence of α-BTX (38%, n=45).

It appears that α -BTX, like TTX prevented the nerve-contacted cells from upregulating their Na⁺ channel expression. Assuming that α -BTX treated

cultures had functional neurons, the effects of α-BTX can be explained by a decreased muscle membrane depolarization following α-BTX treatment. Skeletal muscles may need depolarization or functional pulsatile ACh release to maintain Na⁺ channels in nerve-contacted cells, while it would seem that muscle only cells require less depolarization to maintain their lower level of Na⁺ channels, because some cells with α-BTX treatment still displayed Na⁺ currents. These cells may have had functional Na⁺ channels prior to nerve-contact, which could maintain themselves by spontaneous openings causing small depolarizations.

No nerve-contacted cell contained Na⁺ currents when cultured with a combination of TTX and α -BTX, (n = 15), a result significantly different from nerve-contacted controls (p < 0.001 n =49), see Figure 7 and Table 2. The probability of displaying a Na⁺ current was reduced to 6% in muscle only cells cultured with TTX and α -BTX (n = 16), significantly lower than muscle only controls (38%, p < 0.01, n = 45), see Figure 7 and Table 2.

3.2 Outward K⁺ Channel Expression

Whole-cell current recordings from *Xenopus* myocytes show that the myocytes may develop both an inactivating (I_{sc}) and a non-inactivating (I_{sc}) outward potassium current during the first day in culture (Spruce and Moody,

Figure 8: Outward K* Currents From Muscle Cells Cultured in the Absence of Nerve Cells

Figure 8: Outward K* Currents From Muscle Cells Cultured in the Absence of Nerve Cells. (A) Shown is a typical $I_{\rm tc}$ recorded from a muscle cell grown for 24 hours in the absence of nerves. The voltage step was 100 msec long and was recorded at a membrane potential of +50 mV (\bullet) from a holding potential of 380 mV (\blacksquare). The rapid activation rate and the inactivation to a lavel lower than 80% of the peak current classifies this current as an $I_{\rm tc}$ (B) Shown is a typical $I_{\rm tc}$ current recorded from a muscle cell grown for 24 hours in the absence of nerves. The voltage step was 100 msec long and was recorded at a membrane potential of +50 mV (\bullet) from a holding potential of -80 mV (\blacksquare). The $I_{\rm c}$ current dynamic trans. Nowever some $I_{\rm cs}$ were found to inactivate slightly during the 100 msec long pulse. Peak current was measured at a point depicted by (\bullet). Incetivation with easured by (\bullet) to the peak current.

Figure 8: Outward K* Currents From Muscle Cells Cultured in the Absence of Nerve Cells



1992; Moody-Corbett and Gilbert, 1992a,b; Ribera and Spitzer, 1991). These two currents are shown in Figure 8. In muscle only cultures the I_K declined during the 100 msec voltage step to $\pm 50 \text{ mV}$ to a value 62.5% $\pm 2.7\%$ (n=22) of the peak current. The I_K could be distinguished from the I_K since it inactivated to a lesser degree of (94% $\pm 2.9\%$ n=20) after the same 100 msec pulse to $\pm 50 \text{ mV}$. As well I_K was found to be substantially larger in peak value and current density than the I_K in all treatment groups. Both current types have similar voltage sensitivities and reversal potentials (Moody-Corbett and Gilbert, 1992a), while TEA and 4-AP do not discriminate between the two currents (Moody-Corbett and Gilbert, 1992b). The roles of nerve-contact, membrane excitability, and synaptic activity were examined on the regulation of both types of outward K* current.

3.2.1 Nerve Contact

The proportion of nerve-contacted muscle cells containing I_{ix} was significantly higher (73%, n = 49) than in muscle cells grown without nerves (49% p < 0.01, n = 45), see Figure 9a, while the apposite effect was found for the I_{ix} (see Figure 9b). The densities of the two outward potassium currents were unchanged by nerve-contact (see Figure 10 and Table 3). The inactivation

Figure 9: Effects of Nerve-Contact on Outward K⁺ Current Expression

Figure 9: Effect of Nerve-Contact on Outward Potassium Current Expression. (A) Shown is the effect of nerve-contact on $I_{\rm e}$ expression. Nerve-contacted cells (open bars) were found to have a significantly (p < 0.01, chi² test) higher probability (73%, n=49) of expressing an $I_{\rm e}$ than muscle cells grown in the absence of nerves (solid bars), (43%, n=45). (B) Shown is the effect of nervecontact on I_e expression. Nerve-contacted cells (open bars) were found to have a significantly (p < 0.01, chi² test) lower probability (26%, n=49) of expressing an I_e than muscle cells grown in the absence of nerves (solid bars) (51%, n=45).



Figure 9a: Effect of Nerve-Contact on I IK Expression

Figure 9b: Effect of Nerve-Contact on I_x Expression



Figure 10: Effects of Nerve-Contact on Outward K* Current Density

Figure 10: Effects of Nerve-Contact on Outward K⁺ Current Density. The current density for I_k and I_k in muscle cells contacted by nerve (open bars) and muscle cells grown in the absence of nerve (cross hatched bars) is shown. Nerve-contact was found to have no significant effect on the current density of either I_k or I_k However, I_k was significantly larger (p < 0.01, binomial test) than I_k in both nerve-contacted and muscle only cultures.



Figure 10: Effect of Nerve-Contact on Outward K^{*}Current Density
		Muscle Only		Nerve Contact			
treatments	# of Cells with I _{nc}	l _{ικ} (pA/pF)	l _ε (pA/pF)	# of Cells with I _{sc}	l _{ix} (pA/pF)	I _x (pA/pF)	
no	22/45	50 ± 4.6	34.7 ±	36/49	53 ± 3.6	25.7 ±	
Treatment	(49%)		3.7	(73%)		2.1	
TTX	3/16	39.4 ±	33.5 ±	16/21	51.9 ±	29.3 ±	
	(19%)	0.5	4.3	(76%)	5.3	3.2	
a-BTX	10/17	63.8 ±	47.2 ±	17/23	45 ± 4.5	27.2 ±	
	(59%)	12	4.5	(74%)		5.6	
TTX/BTX	8/16	53 ± 5.8	46.2 ±	6/15	52.9 ±	37.6 ±	
	(50%)		5.5	(40%)	8.9	4.2	

Table 3: Effects of Nerve-Contact and Drug Treatments on Int

of the I_K and I_K were unchanged as well by nerve-contact. The I_K inactivated to 66.4% \pm 1.7% following a 100 msec pulse, while the I_K inactivated to 92.9% \pm 2.3% following a 100 msec pulse, indicating that the channel kinetics were unchanged by nerve-contact, see Figure 11 and Table 4.

Since nerve-contacted muscle cells also had a higher probability of containing I_{NP} the occurrence of cells with both I_{NB} and I_{NC} was examined. Regardless of nerve-contact, cells with Na⁺ currents had a significantly higher probability of containing an I_{NC} than cells without Na⁺ currents. (see table 5 and Figure 12). These results suggest that nerve-contact causes an increase in I_{NC} channel expression in these cells, and that I_{NC} was correlated with I_{NB} expression.

3.2.2 Membrane Excitability

Following nerve-contact I_{iK} expression was found to increase significantly, while the current density was unchanged. To test the role of membrane excitability on I_{iK} expression, cells were cultured with or without nerves in the presence of 3 μ M TTX for 24 hours. Nerve-contacted cells cultured with 3 μ M TTX had the same probability of expressing I_{iK} (76%, n = 21) as did nerve-contacted muscle cells grown without TTX (73%, n = 49, see

Figure 11: Outward K⁺ Currents From Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cells

Figure 11: Outward k* Currents From Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cells. (A) Shown is a typical I₄ current recorded from a nerve-contacted muscle cell grown for 24 hours in culture. The voltage step was 100 msec long and was recorded at a membrane potential of +50 mV (\blacksquare) from a holding potential of -00 mV (\blacksquare). The rapid activation rot a level lower than 80% of the peak current classifies this current as an I₈. (B) Shown is a typical I₄ current recorded from a nerve-contacted muscle cell grown for 24 hours in culture. The voltage step was 100 msec long and was recorded at a membrane potential of +50 mV (\blacksquare) from a holding potential of -80 mV (\blacksquare). The I₄ current depicted inactivates slightly, however some I₈ were found to activate slowly during the 100 msec long pulse. Peak current was measured at a point depicted by (\blacksquare). Inactivation was measured by comparing the late current (the last 10 msec of the voltage step) depicted by (\blacktriangle) to the peak current.





.....

Table 4: Effects of Nerve-Contact on I_{IK} and I_{K} Inactivation

Figure 4: Effects of Nerve-Contact on IIK and IK Inactivation

	Nerve Contacted Muscle Cells			Muscle Cells Without Nerve Contact				
	Control	TTX	α-BTX	TTX/α-BTX	Control	ттх	α-BTX	TTX/α-BTX
%I _{ix} Inactivation	66.4 ± 1.7	65.6 ± 2.4	68 ± 1.8	65.6 ± 2.6	62.5 ± 2.7	75 ± 2.3	71.6 ± 3.1	72.9 ± 3.2
%I _k	92.9 ± 2.3	90.7 ± 2.9	90 ± 2 3	85.3 ± 1.6	94 ± 2.9	89 ± 1.3	89.2 ± 2	89.8 ±2.6

Table 5: Effects of Nerve Contact and	Occurrence of INa on IIK Expression	£.
---------------------------------------	-------------------------------------	----

	Nerve	Contact	Muscle Only		
	With I _{Na}	Without I _{Na}	With I _{Na}	Without I _{Ne}	
% of Cells With I _{IK}	29/34 (85%) *	8/15 (53%)	12/17 (71%)	10/28 (36%)	
% of Cells With I _k	5/34 (15%)	7/15 (47%)	5/17 (29%)	18/28 (64%)	

* - Significantly higher probability than Nerve-Contacted cells without ${\rm I}_{\rm Na}~({\rm p}\,{<}\,$

0.01, binomial test)

** - Significantly higher probability than Muscle Only cells without $I_{\rm Ne}$ (p<0.01, binomial test)

Figure 12: Effects of INa Expression on IIK and IK Expression

Figure 12: Effects of I_{kk} Expression on I_{kk} and I_k Expression. The percentage of cells which displayed either I_{kk} or I_k is shown. Regardless of nerve-contact, muscle cells which displayed an I_{kk} and a significantly (p < 0.01, binomial test) higher probability of expressing an I_k (81%, n = 51) than muscle cells which did not display an I_{kk} (42%, n = 43). (cells with I_k are shown as horizontal hatched bars. cells with I_k are shown as vertical hatched bars.)

- .



.

Figure 13: Drug Effects on I. Expression

Figure 13: Drug Effects on $I_{\rm tc}$ Expression. The percentage of cells which displayed an $L_{\rm p}$ near drug treatment group is shown. (A) In nerve-contacted muscle cells, treatment of cultures with either TTX or α -BTX alone did not alter the muscle coll's probability of $I_{\rm tc}$ and $I_{\rm tc}$. However the combined treatment of cultures with both TTX and α -BTX significantly (p < 0.01, binomial test) reduced the probability of $I_{\rm tc}$ and $I_{\rm tc}$. However the control cultures (73%, n = 49). (B) In muscle cells grown in the absence of nerves, TTX treatment significantly (p < 0.05, binomial test) reduced the probability of cells expressing ($I_{\rm tc}$)%, n = 45). (B) K = 0.05, binomial test reduced the probability of cells expressing ($I_{\rm tc}$)%, n = 45). However α -BTX treatment or the combined treatments of TTX and α -BTX did not affect the expression of $I_{\rm tc}$ in muscle only control levels (49%, n = 45).

. ..



Figure 13a: Drug Effects on I_{IK} Expression In Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cells

ŝ,

Figure 13b: Drug Effects on I IK Expression in Muscle Only Cells



Figure 13a). Given that nerve-contacted muscle cells that were grown in the presence of TTX, have a greatly reduced probability of expressing an I_{N0} ; these results indicate that the expression of I_{N0} is not dependent on the coexpression of I_{N0} . Similarly, the other treatments which caused a reduction in I_{N0} expression on nerve-contacted muscle cells did not affect the expression or current density of I_{NC} . In contrast to the effect of TTX on nerve-contacted muscle cells, muscle only cells cultured with TTX had significantly lower probability of containing an I_{NC} current (19%, n=16) than muscle controls (49%, n=45, p < 0.05, see Figure 13b).

3.2.3 Synaptic Activity

Nerve-contacted muscle cells grown with α -BTX had a similar probability of expressing I_K (74%, n=23) as nerve-contacted muscle cells grown without blocking agents, see Figure 13a. There was no difference in the outward potassium current densities in nerve-contacted muscle cells grown in the presence or absence of α -BTX, see Table 3.

Alpha-bungarotoxin in the muscle only dishes did not affect the expression of I_{sc} in muscle cells in these dishes. Fifty-nine percent of the muscle only cells grown in the presence of α -BTX had I_{sc} (n = 17), a result similar to muscle only controls, see Figure 13b. However, the cells grown in the presence of α -BTX had increased I_K (63.8 ± 12) and I_K (47.2 ± 4.5) densities over control cells, see Table 3.

When both TTX and α -BTX were added to the culture media of nervecontacted muscle cells, $I_{\rm sc}$ expression was significantly (p < 0.01) reduced (40%, n = 15) from nerve-contacted controls grown without blocking agents (73%, n = 49). The $I_{\rm sc}$ expression in the nerve-contacted muscle cells cultured with both TTX and α -BTX was similar to muscle only controls, while the current density was unaffected. The presence of both TTX and α -BTX in the growth medium resulted in muscle only cells expressing $I_{\rm sc}$ and $I_{\rm sc}$ with a similar probability as untreated controls. The $I_{\rm sc}$ current density was increased over control levels as well, however, the values were not significant.

In nerve-contacted muscle cells it appears that $I_{\rm sc}$ and $I_{\rm tes}$ are regulated by different mechanisms, with $I_{\rm se}$ dependent upon synaptic activity while the $I_{\rm sc}$ expression is dependent upon some other mechanism. However the regulation of $I_{\rm sc}$ expression in muscle only cultures follows a different mechanism still. The muscle only TTX results suggest that before nerve-contact Na⁺ and $I_{\rm sc}$ channels are regulated together, while the α -BTX results indicate that outward potassium channels are regulated by AChR levels prior to nervecontact.

3.3 Inward Potassium Current

The inward rectifier is the earliest voltage dependent ion channel expressed in embryonic Xenopus myocytes, being found in almost all cells by stage 15 of development (Spruce and Moody, 1992). This current has been found colocalized with AChRs at the earliest times in culture. (Hancock et al. in press). IR currents in nerve-contacted muscle cells were found to be similar to the IR currents recorded in the muscle only cultures, which were described previously (Moody-Corbett and Gilbert, 1992) in this preparation. An example of an IR recorded in both a nerve-contacted muscle cell and a muscle cell in a nerve free dish are shown in Figure 14. All cells displayed an IR current after one day in culture regardless of nerve-contact. The IR current density remained unchanged following nerve-contact and subsequent increases in Na⁺ current. see Figure 15. The presence of IRs was not affected by growing the cells in the presence of TTX, q-BTX or the combination of the two (TTX/q-BTX). Muscle cells always expressed an IR. The density of the IR current did not vary in nerve-contacted muscle cells under these different treatment conditions and was not significantly different from IR current density in muscle cells grown in the absence of nerve. IR current density in muscle cells grown in the absence of nerves however, were affected by TTX but not α-BTX. In the presence of TTX, there was a significant reduction in IR current density compared to muscle controls (p<0.05, see Figure 15). Figure 14: Inward Rectifier Current Traces in Muscle Only and Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cells

1

Figure 14: Inward Rectifier Current Traces in Muscle Only and Nerve-Contacted Muscle Cells. (A) Shown is an IR current recorded from a muscle only cell grown for 24 hours in the absence of nerves. The voltage step was 100 msec long and was recorded at a membrane potential of -160 mV (\bullet) from a holding potential of -60 mV (\bullet). The size and inactivation rate is similar to IR currents recorded with the same protocol in nerve-contacted muscle cells as hown in (B). Puek current was measured at a point depicted by (\bullet).

Figure 14: Inward Rectifier Current Traces in Muscle Only and Nerve-Contacted





Figure 15: Drug Treatment Effects on IR Current Density

Figure 15: Drug Treatment Effects on IR Current Density. (A) Shown are the effects of drug treatments on IR current density in nerve-contacted muscle cells. It was found that drug treatments did not affect IR current density in nerve-contacted muscle cells. (B) Shown are the effects of drug treatments on IR current density in cells. (B) Shown are the effects of drug treatments on IR current density in uscle cells grown in the absence of nerve cells. TX treatment significantly (p < 0.05, Fisher) reduced IR current density (23.1 ± 2.9 pA/pF, n = 16) from muscle control values (30.4 ± 1.8 pA/pF, n = 45). a BTX treatment and the combined treatment of both TTX and *x*-BTX did not alter the IR current density from control values. Standard error bars are shown for each treatment group.



Figure 15a: Drug Effects on IR Current Density in Nerve-Contacted Cells

Figure 15b: Drug Effects on IR Current Density in Muscle Only Cells



CHAPTER 4

4. Discussion

The purpose of this work was to test whether nerve-contact, membrane excitability and synaptic activity altered the developmental expression of Na⁺ and K⁺ currents in *Xanopus* myocytes in culture. The results show that nervecontact increased the probability of I_{Na} and I_{Nc} expression while it did not alter the current densities of the four currents examined (I_{Nu}, I_{nc}, I_{nc}, and IR). It would appear from these results that Na⁺ channels require depolarizations most likely from synaptic activity, to become upregulated following nerve-contact. Blocking either synaptic activity or membrane excitability did not prevent I_{Nc} upregulation following nerve-contact, suggesting that I_{Nc} currents are more dependent on physical contact or the effect of undetermined synaptic chemical factors. In muscle only cultures I_{Na} and I_{Nc} expression were differentially altered by TTX and α-BTX treatment.

4.1 Sodium Channel Expression

4.1.1 Nerve Contact

The IN, was found more often in nerve-contacted muscle cells than in muscle cells grown in the absence of nerves. Studies by DeCino and Kidokoro, 1985; and Corfas and Fischbach, 1993 have suggested that nerve-contact may alter the density and localization of Na⁺ channels in embryonic muscles. This present study is in agreement with these past studies and provides evidence that nerve-contact increases or accelerates the expression of In, in embryonic myocytes in culture. Cohen et al, 1979, found that 73% of nerve-contacts, in nerve-muscle cocultures from Xenopus embryos (the same as those used in this work) formed functional synapses which were able to cause accumulation of AChR receptors. Results of the present study show that 73% of nervecontacted cells express INa and Inc. It is tempting to speculate that the cells which expressed I_{Na} and I_{IX} in the present study represent the population of cells with functional synapses. That is, only functional cholinergic synapses can induce the acccleration of In, and In expression in these muscle cells. Consistent with these results it was found that α-BTX, which blocked synaptic activity, also blocked the up-regulation of In... As discussed below, α-BTX did not effect the up-regulation of $I_{\rm Hc}$, suggesting that the expression of these two currents are affected by different aspects of synaptic contact.

In addition to the effects of nerve-contact, it was found that i_{ns} expression was influenced by synaptic activity in nerve-contacted muscle cells, similar to the TTX sensitive Na* channel described in other muscles (Sherman and Caterali, 1984; Caldwell and Milton, 1988).

In muscle only cultures, AChRs, not Na⁺ channels are the main depolarizing channel. Harpur et al, 1993 suggested that the fast depolarization provided by Na⁺ channels are present in small quantities in early myocytes because their fast depolarizations may be harmful to the cell prior to nervecontact. This idea is supported by the findings in *Xenopus* muscle in which I_{Ns} is developed after the IR, I_K, and I_K currents (Spruce and Moody, 1992) and it has likewise been suggested that this sequence may act to prevent depolarizations prior to nerve-contact (Linsdell and Moody, 1994). The fact that some myocytes in muscle only cultures contained an I_{Ns} should be noted. It could be argued that these myocytes were nerve-contacted *in vivo* prior to dissection, which accelerated their development, similar to the nerve-contact and myocytes in culture. However, Chow, 1980 reported that at the earliest stage of dissection (stage 19) only 6% of embryos display nerve contact at the latest stage. of dissection used (stage 23) may be some what higher). Thus the probability that myocytes were nerve-contacted *in vivo* prior to culturing was low. As well, Spruce and Moody, 1992 reported finding I_{his} in muscle cells from muscle only cultures after one day in culture. Since their dissections were performed at stage 15 none of the cells were nerve-contacted prior to culturing. Thus, I_{his} development may occur in muscle only cells which are not nerve-contacted.

4.1.2 Membrane Excitability and Synaptic Activity

In this Xenopus system one of the first nerve-muscle interactions is a spontaneous pulsatile release of ACh within seconds of nerve-contact, which results in pulsatile synaptic currents within the muscle, (Xie and Poo, 1986). In the present study it was found that blocking synaptic activity prevented the upregulation of I_{ka}. This result suggests that the increased Na* channel expression following nerve-contact is probably dependent on pulsatile depolarizations, generated by AChR openings in response to nerve signalling. Synaptic activity in embryonic muscle is known to regulate muscle development. For example, Kidokoro and Saito, 1988, found that nervecontacted muscle cells develop cross-striations earlier than muscle cells grown in the absence of nerve. Blocking synaptic activity with α-BTX delayed cross striations and spontaneous twitching compared to nerve-muscle cocultures grown without α -BTX. This delayed maturation was not found when the nervemuscle cocultures were grown in the presence of 3 μ M TTX further supporting the findings that synaptic activity is the regulatory mechanism responsible for *Xenopus* myocyte development following nerve-contact.

Block of the AChRs with α -BTX treatment prevented I_{ks} development, yet the release of neural factors was not inhibited. Therefore, it can be deduced that chemicals which have been suggested as possible modulators of ion channel expression following nerve-contact, such as agrin (McMahan, 1990) CGRP (Sala et al, 1995), ARIA (Corfas and Fischbach, 1993), or bFGF (Peng et al, 1991) do not appear to play a role in the developmental expression of I_{Ns} in nerve contacted *Xenopus* myocytes after one day in culture.

Calcium is an important ion in the regulation of a number of cellular processes (Hille, 1992). Most relevant to this work, researchers have reported downregulations in Na⁺ channels following increases in intracellular Ca²⁺ concentration in rat skeletal muscle (Sherman and Caterall, 1982; Sherman et al, 1985; Brodie et al, 1989) and rat cardiac myocytes (Chiamuimonvat et al, 1995). These results suggest that sites of local increases in intracellular calcium would be expected to have lower sodium current density. It is known that there is an influx of Ca²⁺ through AChR (Vervico et al, 1994), but despite this increase in Ca²⁺ during synaptic activity Na⁺ channels are found to be highly concentrated at the site of nerve-contact in mature neuromuscular junctions (Boudier et al, 1992; Barchi, 1988; Beam et al, 1985). The results of the present experiment show that I_{Ne} expression is increased in nerve-contacted muscle cells, which would be expected to have an increase in intracellular Ca²⁺ concentration through AChRs. Further, it was found that the proportion of cells with I_{Ne} was reduced by α-BTX block, which would be expected to result in a decrease in Ca²⁺ influx. Thus, in contrast to the expression of Na⁺ channels in rat muscle, I_{Ne} in nerve-contacted *Xenopus* myocytes was increased in cells which would be expected to have increases in intracellular Ca²⁺. An increase in Ca²⁺ influx has also been shown to facilitate the aggregation of AChRs in embryonic *Xenopus* muscle cells (Peng, .984; Henderson et al, 1984). Taken together, these results suggest that increasing the influx of Ca²⁺ may also facilitate the expression of I_{Ne} in embryonic *Xenopus* muscle.

Abu-Shakra et al, in 1993 found that nerve-contacted cells express a different set of immediate early genes (IEGs) than denervated muscle cells and these IEGs which are upregulated with AChR increases may also function to regulate ion channels differently following nerve-contact. The IEG's (*c-myc, cjun*, and *c-fos*), are expressed transiently in skeletal muscles during development (Leibovitch et al, 1987; Wilkinson et al, 1989). In adult muscle nerve stimulation caused the IEG (zif-268) to rise after 30 minutes and (c-jun) to rise within 45 minutes, suggesting that synaptic activity can initiate gene and subsequent AChR expression (Abu-Shakra et al, 1993). These recent experiments when combined with the present study indicate that following nerve-contact another set of regulatory mechanisms may be required to maintain and upregulate both $I_{\rm lx}$ and $I_{\rm lac}$. Future studies should attempt to correlate IEG levels with the developmental expression of ion channels.

4.1.3 Autoregulation of the INA

In both muscle only and nerve-contacted muscle cells TTX in the culture medium blocked the expression of Na⁺ channels. It would seem that Na⁺ channels are autoregulated, since blocking Na⁺ channels with TTX prevents the development of I_{ha} prior to nerve-contact. Following nerve-contact synaptic activity upregulates the I_{ha} , however, the basal level is still maintained by a positive feedback mechanism. This result is in opposition to data from rat muscle, where TTX-sensitive Na⁺ channels were reported to be upregulated by blockade of electrical activity with TTX (Sherman and Catterall, 1984).

Future studies should investigate the time in culture required for TTX to prevent the expression of $I_{\rm har}$, since one hour of TTX treatment did not block $I_{\rm res}$ expression while 24 hours of TTX treatment did. The results suggest that functional Na⁺ channels are needed for the upregulation of Na⁺ channels. To further test this idea, cells from which I_{Ns} have been recorded should be cultured for periods of time up to 24 hours in the presence of TTX or other Na⁺ channel blocking agents (saxitoxin) to determine if I_{Ns} are maintained by a positive feedback mechanism.

The combined application of TTX and α -BTX, also caused a decline in the number of cells expressing I_{Ne} as would be expected from the TTX group results. However, one cell did display an I_{Ne} . It may be that the cell which expressed an I_{Ne} in the TTX/ α -BTX treatment group was nerve-contacted prior to dissection and thus may have contained a more developed I_{Ne} . Another explanation for this anomalous result would be that there exists a competitive effect between these two drugs. To further test this possibility, μ -conotoxin may be used to selectively block voltage-dependent Na⁺ channels in skeletal muscle (Cruz et al, 1985). α -conotoxin may be used to selectively block neuromuscular AChR instead of α -BTX (Hashimoto et al, 1985). By using these alternative blocking agents, any unknown interactions between TTX and α -BTX may be circumvented. As well single channel recordings should be performed to determine if current density differences were the result of a change in channel number, channel type or channel kinetics.

4.2 Outward K⁺ Currents

4.2.1 Nerve Contact

Recently, Ernsberger and Spitzer, 1995, demonstrated that *Xenopus* myocytes could express both $I_{\rm K}$ and $I_{\rm K}$ type potassium channels after one day in culture. Previous whole cell data suggested that some myocytes express different proportions of these two types of channels (Moody-Corbett and Gilbert, 1992a). Thus, the amount of inactivation of the outward potassium current, will depend on the proportion of $I_{\rm K}$ to $I_{\rm K}$ type channels in a muscle cell. The present data suggest that the contact of a nerve not only upregulates $I_{\rm Me}$ expression but it also upregulates the expression of the fast inactivating outward potassium channel resulting in $I_{\rm K}$. Thus, even if a cell contains both channel classes, nerve-contact upregulates the $I_{\rm K}$ resulting in these cells displaying a faster inactivating outward potassium current than muscle only myocytes.

Similar to the I_{Ne}, the density of I_N was unchanged by nerve-contact. The I_K density likewise was unchanged by nerve-contact, and was similar in size to that reported by Spruce and Moody, 1992 for I_K after 24 hours in culture. Since neither Spruce and Moody, 1992 or Linsdell and Moody, 1994 reported current

densities for IIK the present results cannot be compared to theirs.

The expression of I_{K} and I_{hs} were highly correlated in nerve-contacted muscle cells. In fact, cells which expressed I_{hs} had a higher probability of expressing I_{K} than cells without I_{hs} regardless of nerve-contact. These results are in agreement with those of Linsdell and Moody, 1994 who reported that increasing I_{hs} by expression of exogenous Na⁺ channels in *Xenopus* muscle resulted in an increased expression of I_{k} . However Linsdell and Moody reported an increased potassium current density in cells which contained an I_{hs} , which was not found in this work. This discrepancy may be accounted for by considering that Linsdell and Moody did not separate the outward potassium current into I_{k} and I_{k} . Since I_{hk} data from the study by Linsdell and Moody may be accounted for by a change in the proportion of I_{kc} channels rather than an increase in current density.

Hamann et al, 1994, reported that outward potassium channels seem to be regulated by different mechanisms than Na⁺ channels in human satellite cells. Similarly, in the present study, I_K and I_{Ne} were found to be correlated but not coregulated. Following block of excitability by TTX or block of synaptic activity with α-BTX, I_{Ne} expression was reduced dramatically while I_K expression remained elevated similar to nerve-contacted control levels. Similarly, I_K and I_{Ne} were found to be regulated by different mechanisms in *Xenopus* spinal neurons where one day of TTX treatment did not affect I_K development (Desarmenien and Spitzer, 1991). Taken together these results suggest that I_K current is regulated by a different mechanism than the I_{kk} following nerve-contact.

Following 24 hours of culture with both blocking agents TTX and α -BTX, the probability of I_{IK} expression was similar to muscle only controls. This suggests that I_{IK} expression is not dependent solely on membrane excitability or synaptic activity following nerve-contact, but may require some basal level of excitability to be upregulated. Alternatively, the set of IEGs which should be implemented following nerve-contact or neural activity, may not be initiated when both membrane excitability and synaptic activity are interrupted during the NMJ development.

Future studies should, as suggested previously, examine the role of IEGs in altering ion channel development, prior to and following nerve-contact. Alternatively, these data may have resulted from a drug interaction between TTX and α -BTX. As discussed above this could be tested by substituting μ conotoxin and α -conotoxin for these drugs respectively.

4.2.2 Muscle Only

In the absence of nerve-contact, muscle cells had an equal probability of expressing either $I_{\rm K}$ or $I_{\rm K}$. Unlike nerve-contacted muscle cells, the outward potassium currents in muscle only cells were sensitive to block by α -BTX and TTX. These results suggest that the Na⁺ channels and AChRs play different roles in regulating _{inc} currents in muscle only cultures.

Muscle only cells grown in the presence of TTX showed a decreased expression of $I_{\rm sc}$ and a slight decrease in the density of $I_{\rm sc}$. These data are consistent with the results reported by Linsdell and Moody, 1994 who also found decreased $I_{\rm sc}$ density following TTX treatment. However, these results are inconsistent with the nerve-contacted data and suggest that the mechanisms regulating $I_{\rm lsc}$ maybe different in muscle only and nerve-contacted muscle cells. Specifically, it may be that $I_{\rm rsc}$ and $I_{\rm rsc}$ are coregulated in muscle cells prior to nerve-contact but following nerve-contact regulation of these two channel classes are dependent on different neuronal signals.

In contrast to the TTX results, muscle cells grown in the presence of α -BTX showed a slight increase in the expression of $I_{\rm sc}$. Ribera and Spitzer in 1990 reported increases in $I_{\rm sc}$ in *Xenopus* spinal neurons during times when there is a decrease in excitability. The same conditions may exist on muscle only cells
following α-BTX blockage. Several lines of evidence lend support to this idea. In adult muscle denervation or blockade of synaptic activity by blocking neuronal release of ACh or the AChRs caused increases in extrajunctional AChRs. Similar increases in AChR numbers were found to occur following denervation, or blockage of Na* channels with TTX (see review by Fambrough, 1979: Cohen, and Fischbach, 1973: Shainberg and Burstein, 1976). To extend this idea further, it is known that in rat muscle AChRs and Cl channels are expressed in an "anticoordinate" manner, such that when excitability is blocked, or a muscle is denervated, AChR levels increase extrajunctionally while CI channel levels decrease (Heathcote, 1989). Thus during times of low excitability AChR levels increase. As in Xenopus spinal neurons (Ribera and Spitzer, 1990), a decrease in membrane excitability may increase expression of the outward K* channels in skeletal muscle. From this, it may be deduced that outward potassium channel expression may be coregulated with AChR levels. Thus, the cells may upregulate K⁺ channels to provide a means of repolarisation and to retain homeostatic balance prior to innervation. Alternatively, lack of depolarization in muscle only cells may allow K⁺ channel upregulation, if depolarizing channels were acting as regulators of K⁺ channels.

The combined treatments of TTX and α -BTX were found to be additive. TTX treatment decreased I_{ix} expression while α -BTX alone enhanced outward K⁺ current, it would be expected that treatment of muscle only cells with both TTX and α-BTX would also decrease I_M expression. Since I_M expression was not found to decrease following TTX/α-BTX treatment it may be suggested that TTX and α-BTX may be interacting competitively in this system. Further experiments, as suggested above in the I_M section, may be required to isolate the effects of AChR and membrane excitability on I_M and I_M expression in muscle only cells.

Further studies should include single channel recordings to determine if differences in current density were the result of changes in channel number, channel type or channel kinetics.

4.3 Inward Rectifier Regulation

The inward rectifier is the earliest ion channel expressed in embryonic Xenopus myocytes, being found in almost all cells by stage 15 of development (Spruce and Moody, 1992). The IR channel also seems to be unique in this system, in that it was the only channel which was not altered by nerve-contact. All cells displayed an IR current, and the current was unchanged by nervecontact. Since Cl currents are negligible in these cells (unpublished results) the IR current is the main conductance at rest. This may be the reason for the IR current to be expressed early in development, and for its being less susceptible to factors which alter other ion channels.

A recent study by Linsdell and Moody, 1995, and work by Gonoi and Hasegawa, 1991, suggested that Na⁺ channel expression could increase and accelerate the developmental appearance of the IR current. They suggested that increases in excitability caused a subsequent rise in IR production, while decreased excitability would slow IR development. In the present study TTX block in muscle only cultures was found to cause a significant decrease in IR current density, compared to muscle only controls, in agreement with Linsdell and Moody. However, in the nerve-contacted cells no drug treatment had any effect on the IR current density. The current may develop regardless of the level of excitability by some mechanism initiated before culturing, or the factor regulating IR expression following nerve-contact may be a chemical signal which was unaccounted for in this study. To study this effect botulinum toxin may be used to prevent vesicular release of chemicals from the new eterminals. Further investigation may require manipulation of the extracellular matrix at the synapse, to determine the role of extracellular matrix proteins, such as agrin.

In the muscle only cells, AChR block caused an increase in IR current density, in opposition to the effect of TTX. The combined treatment of TTX and a-BTX increased the IR current density greater than the treatment of a-BTX alone. Similar to the outward K⁺ channels described above, it would appear from our data that the IR is tightly regulated with the first depolarizing channel found on these cells (AChRs). This is supported by the finding that the AChR and IR channel were found colocalized in embryonic *Xenopus* muscle membrane (Moody-Corbett and Hancock, 1994; Hancock et al, 1996). The increase in AChR levels following c-BTX blockade may be correlated with an increase in IR current.

4.4 Conclusions

It would appear from these data that nerve-contact does cause an increased rate of I_{ha} and I_{k} expression. These two currents are correlated at a high rate, however, similar to human satellite cells I must conclude that the expression of Na⁺ and K⁺ currents are not controlled in the same manner, (Hamann et al, 1994). Basal levels of I_{ha} are maintained through a positive feedback mechanism where functional Na⁺ channels are required to maintain an I_{ha} . Following nervecontact, synaptic activity is needed to cause Na⁺ channel upregulation, while I_{hc} current expression would not appear to be dependent on synaptic activity but dependent instead on some aspect of the physical nerve-contact. In muscle only cultures, it appears that AChR expression is related to IR and I_{k} current expression, as these currents are found to be most dense when AChRs are blocked. I_K currents are not found often on muscle only cells without Na⁺ currents, suggesting that these currents are coregulated before nerve-contact.

CHAPTER 5.

References

Abu-Shakra, S.R., Cole, A.J., and Drachman, D.B., (1993), Nerve stimulation and denervation induce differential patterns of immediate early gene mRNA expression in skeletal muscle. *Mol. Brain. Res.* 18: 216-220.

Adrian, R.H., Chandler, W.K., and Hodgken, A.L., (1970), Voltage clamp experiments in striated muscle fibres. J. Physiol. 208: 607-644.

Almers, W., (1972), Potassium conductance changes in skeletal muscle and the potassium concentration in the transverse tubules. J. Physiol. 225: 33-56.

Anderson, M.J., and Cohen, M.W., (1974), Fluorescent staining of acetylcholine receptors in vertebrate skeletal muscle. *J. Physiol.* 237: 385-400.

Anderson, M.J., Cohen, M.W., and Zorychta, E., (1977), Effects of innervation on the distribution of acetylcholine receptors on cultured muscle cells. J. Physiol. 268: 731-756. Andreose, J.S., Furnagalli, G., and Lomo, T., (1995), Number of junctional acetylcholine receptors: control by neural and muscular influences in the rat. *J. Physiol.* 483.2: 397-406.

Angelides, K J., (1986), Fluorescently labelled Na channels are localized and immobilized to synapses of innervated muscle fibers. *Nature*. 321: 63-66.

Barchi, K.J., (1988), Probing the molecular structure of the voltage-dependent sodium channel. Ann. Rev. Neurosci. 11: 455-495.

Barchi, R.L., (1993), Ion channels and disorders of excitation in skeletal muscle. Curr. Oppin. Neurol. and Neurosurgery. 6: 40-47.

Beam, K.G., Caldwell, J.H., and Campbell, D.T., (1984), Increased sodium conductance in the synaptic region of rat muscle fibers. J. Physiol. 352: 189-202.

Bargy, G.K., Fitzgerald, S.C., Schrier, B.K. and Nelson, P.G., (1981), Neuronal maturation in mammalian cell culture is dependent on spontaneous electrical activity. *Brain. Res.* 207: 49-58. Betz, W.J., Caldwell, J.H., and Kinnamon, S.C., (1984), Increased sodium conductance in the synaptic region of rat skeletal muscle fibers. *J. Physiol.* 352: 189-202.

Blackshaw, S., and Warner, A., (1977), Onset of acetylcholine sensitivity and endplate activity in developing myotome muscles of *Xenopus. Nature*. 262: 217-218.

Boudier, J.L., Treut, T., and Jover, E., (1992), Autoradiographic localization of voltage-dependent sodium channels on the mouse neuromuscular junction using ¹²⁶ι-α scorpion toxin. Sodium channel distribution on postsynaptic membranes. *J. Neurosci.* **12**(2): 454-466.

Bretag, A.H., (1987), Muscle chloride channels. Physiol. Rev. 67(2): 618-724.

Brodie, C., Brody, M., and Sampson, S.R., (1989), Characterization of the relation between sodium channels and electrical activity in cultured rat skeletal myotubes: regulatory aspects. *Brain Res.* 488: 186-194.

Brooksby, P., Levi, A.J., and Jones, J.V., (1993), The electrophysiological

characteristics of hypertrophied ventricular myocytes from the spontaneously hypertensive rat. J. Hypertension. 11: 611-622.

Buxton, P.H., (1980), Pathology of muscle. Br. J. Anaesth. 52: 139-151.

Caldwell, J.H., Campbell, D.T., and Beam, K.G., (1986), Sodium channel distribution in vertebrate skeletal muscle. *J. Gen. Physiol.* 87: 907-932.

Caldwell, J.H. and Milton, R.L., (1988), Sodium channel distribution in normal and denervated rodent and snake skeletal muscle. J. Physiol. 401: 145-161.

Campbell, D.T., and Hille, B., (1976), Kinetic and pharmacological properties of the sodium channel of frog skeletal muscle. *J. Gen. Physiol.* 67: 309-323.

Chiamvimonvat, N., Kargacin, M.E., Clark, R.B., and Duff, H.J., (1995), Effects of intracellular calcium on sodium current density in cultured neonatal rat cardiac myocytes. J. Physiol. 483.2: 307-318.

Chow, I., (1980), Distribution of acetylcholine receptors in the myotomes of Xenopus laevis during normal development. Ph. D. thesis. McGill University, Chow, I., and Poo, M-M., (1985), Release of acetylcholine from embryonic neurons upon contact with muscle cell. J. Neurosci. 5(4): 1076-1082.

Cohen, M.W., (1972), The development of neuromuscular connections in the presence of D-tuoocurarine. *Brain. Res.* 41: 457-463.

Cohen, M.W., Anderson, M.J., Zorychta, E., and Weldon, P.R., (1979), Accumulation of acetylcholine receptors at nerve-muscle contacts in culture. *Prog. Brain Res.* 49: 335-349.

Cohen, S.A., and Fischbach, G.D., (1973), Regulation of muscle acetylcholine sensitivity by muscle activity in cell culture. *Science*. 181: 76-78.

Corfas, G., and Fischbach, G.D., (1993), The number of Na⁺ channels in cultured chick muscle is increased by aria an acetylcholine receptor-inducing activity. *J. Neurosci.* 13(5): 2118-2125.

Cruz, L.J., Grey, W.R., Olivera, B.B., Zeikus, R.D., Kerr, L., Yoshikami, D., and

Moczdlowski, E., (1985), Conus geographus toxins that discriminate between neuronal and muscle sodium channels. J. Biol. Chem. 260(16): 9280-9288.

Davey, D.F., and Cohen, M.W., (1986), Localization of acetylcholine receptors and cholinesterase on nerve- contacted and noncontacted muscle cells grown in the presence of agents that block action potentials. J. Neurosci. 6(3): 673-680.

Davis, A.K., Greaves, A.A., Dallman, J.E., and Moody, W.J., (1995), Comparison of ionic currents expressed in immature and mature muscle cells of an ascidian larva. J. Neurosci, 15(7): 4875-4884.

DeCino, P., and Kidokoro, Y., (1985), Development and subsequent neural tube effects on the excitability of cultured *Xenopus* myocytes. *J. Neurosci.* 5(6): 1471-1482.

Desarmenien, M.G., and Spitzer, N.C., (1991), Role of calcium and protein kinase c in development of the delayed rectifier potassium current in *Xenopus* spinal neurons. *Neuron*. 7: 797-805. Duval, A., and Leoty, C., (1980), Ionic currents in slow twitch skeletal muscle in the rat. J. Physiol. 307: 23-41.

Engelhardt, J.K., Ishikawa, K., and Shimabukuro, Y., (1978), Neurotrophic regulation of chloride conductance in cultured chick skeletal muscle. *Soc. Neurosci. Abstracts.* 4: 603.

Ernsberger, U., and Spitzer, N.C., (1995), Convertible modes of inactivation of potassium channels in *Xenopus* myocytes differentiating *in vitro*. J. Physiol. 484.2: 313-329.

Escobar, A.L., Schinder, A.F., Biali, F.I., Nicola, L.C., and Uchitel, O.D., (1993), Potassium channels from normal and denervated mouse skeletal muscle fibers. *Muscle-Nerve.* 16(6): 579-586.

Evers, J., Laser, M., Sun, Y-A., Xie, Z-P., and Poo, M-M., (1989), Studies of nerve-muscle interactions in *Xenopus* cell culture: analysis of early synaptic currents. *J. Neurosci.* 9(5): 1523-1539.

Fambrough, D.M., (1979), Control of acetylcholine receptors in skeletal muscle.

Physiological Reviews. 59(1): 165-227.

Fernandez, J.M., Neher, E., and Gomperts., (1984), Capacitance measurements reveal stepwise firsion events in degranulating mast cells. *Nature*. 312: 453-455.

Fischbach, G.D., Nameroff, M., and Nelson, P.G., (1971), Electrical properties of chick skeletal muscle fibers developing in cell culture. J. Cell Physiol. 78: 289.

Gonoi, T., and Hasegawa, S., (1991), Induction of inward rectifiers in mouse skeletal muscle fibers in culture. *Pflugers Arch.* 419: 657-661.

Hagiwara, S., and Byerly, L., (1981), Calcium channels. Annu. Rev. Neurosci.4: 69-125.

Hall, Z.W., and Sanes, J.R. (1993), Synaptic structure and development: the neuromuscular junction. *Cell.* 72: 99-121.

Hamann, M., Widmer, H., Baroffio, A., Aubry, J-P., Krause, R.M., Kaelin, A.,

and Bader, C.R., (1994), Sodium and potassium currents in freshly isolated and in proliferating human muscle satellite cells. *J. Physiol.* 475.2: 305-317.

Hamill, O.P., Marty, A., Neher, E., Sakmann, B., and Sigworth, F.J., (1981), Improved patch clamp techniques for high resolution current recordings from cells and cell free membrane patches. *Pflugers Arch.* 391: 85-100.

Hancock, S., Moody-Corbett, and Virgo, S., (1996), Inward rectifier and acetylcholine receptor ion channels in *Xenopus* muscle cells in culture. J. *Neurobio. in press.*

Harpur, I.S., Bond, J.M., Chacon, E., Reece, J.M., Herman, B., and Lemasters, J.J., (1993), Inhibition of Na⁺/H⁺ exchange preserves viability, restores mechanical function, and prevents the pH paradox in reperfusion injury to rat neonatal myocytes. *Basic Res. in Cardiology*. 88: 430-442.

Hashimoto, K., Ucuida, S., Yoshida, H., Nishiuchi, Y., Sakakibara, S., and Yukari, K., (1985), Structure-activity relations of conotoxins at the neuromuscular junction. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 118: 351-354. Heathcote, R.D., (1989), Acetylcholine-gated and chloride conductance channel expression in rat muscle membrane. J. Physiol. 414: 473-497.

Henderson, L.P., Smith, M.A., and Spitzer, N.C., (1984), The absence of calcium blocks impulse-evoked release of acetylcholine but not *de novo* formation of functional neuromuscular synaptic contacts in culture. *J. Neurosci.* 4: 3140-3150.

Hille, B., (1992), Ionic channels of excitable membranes. Second Edition., Sinauer Associates INC,. Sunderland, Massachusetts.

Kano, M., (1975), Development of excitability in embryonic chick skeletal muscle cells. J. Cell Physiol. 86: 503.

Katz, B., and Miledi, R., (1982), An endplate potential due to potassium released by the motor nerve impulse. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond.* 216: 497-507.

Kidokoro, Y., (1973), Development of action potentials in a clonal rat skeletal muscle cell line. *Nature*. 241: 158. Kidokoro, Y., (1981), Electrophysiological properties of developing skeletal muscle cells in culture. Excitable cells in tissue culture. Plenum publishing corporation. 319-339.

Kidokoro, Y., (1992), Initial uncoordinated expression of three types of voltagegated currents in cultured *Xenopus* myocytes. *Neurosci Res.* 13: 189-197.

Kidokoro, Y., and Saito, M., (1988), Early cross-striation formation in twitching Xenopus myocytes in culture. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 85: 1978-1982.

Kubo, Y., (1991), Comparison of initial stages of muscle differentiation in rat and mouse myoblastic and mouse mesodermal stem cell lines. J. Physiol. 442: 743-759.

Kullberg, R.W., Lentz, T.L., and Cohen, M.W., (1977), Development of the myotomal neuromuscular junction in *Xenopus* laevis: an electrophysiological and fine structural study. *Dev. Biol.* 60: 101-129.

Leibovitch, M.P., Leibovitch, S.A., Hillion, J., Guillier, M., Schmitz, A., and Harel, J., (1987), Possible Role of c-fos, c-N-res and c-mos proto-oncogenes in muscular development. Exp. Cell. Res. 170: 80-92.

Linsdell, P., and Moody, W.J., (1994), Na* channel misexpression accelerates K* channel development in embryonic *Xenopus laevis* skeletal muscle. *J. Physiol.* 480.3: 405-410.

Lomo, T., and Rosenthal, J., (1972), Control of ACh sensitivity by muscle activity in the rat. J. Physiol. 221: 493-513.

McMahan, U.J., (1990), The agrin hypothesis. Cold Spring Harbor Symp. Quant. Biol. 55: 407-418.

McMahan, U.J., Horton, S.E., Werle, M.J., Honig, L.S., Kroger, S., Ruegg, M.A., and Escher, G., (1993), Agrin isoforms and their role in synaptogenesis. *Curr. Opin. Cell. Biol.* 4: 869-874.

Milton, R.L. and Caldwell, J.H., (1990), How do patch clamp seals form? *Pflugers Arch.* 416: 758-765.

Moody-Corbett, F., Gilbert, R., Akbarali, H., and Hall, J., (1989), Calcium

current in embryonic Xenopus muscle cells in culture. Canadian J. Physiol, Pharmacol. 67(10): 1259-1264.

Moody-Corbett, F., and Gilbert, R., (1990), Inward rectifier potassium current on embryonic xenopus muscle cells at different times in culture. *Dev. Br. Res.* 55: 139-142.

Moody-Corbett, F., and Gilbert, R., (1992), A K⁺ current in *Xenopus* muscle cells which shows inactivation. *Neuro. Report.* 3: 153-156.

Moody-Corbett, F., and Gilbert, R., (1992), Two classes of potassium currents in *Xenopus* muscle cells in young cultures. *Neuro. Report.* 3: 319-322.

Moody-Corbett, F. and Hancock, S., (1994), Acetylcholine receptor and inward rectifier channels in embryonic skeletal muscle cells. *Biophysical Society Abstracts*. page260: pos442.

Moody-Corbett, F. and Hancock, S., (1995), Sodium and potassium current in embryonic muscle cells contacted by spinal neurons. *Biophysical Society Abstracts.* page41: pos65. Neher, E., (1971), Two fast transient current components during voltage clamp on snail neurons. J. Gen. Physiol. 58: 36-53.

Nieuwkoop, P.D., and Faber, J., (1967), Normal table of *Xenopus laevis*. North holland publishing company, Amsterdam.

Peng, H.B., (1984), Participation of Calcium and Calmodulin in the Formation of Acetylcholine Receptor Clusters. J. Cell Biol, 98: 550-557.

Peng, H.B., Baker, L.P., and Chen, Q., (1991), Induction of Synaptic Development in Cultured Muscle Cells by Basic Fibroblast Growth Factor. *Neuron.* 6: 237-246.

Peng, H.B., Chen, Q., Rochlin, M.W., Zhu, D., and Kay, B., (1988), Mechanisms of Neuromuscular Junction Development Studied in Tissue Culture. *Developmental Neurobiology of the Frag.* 103-119.

Redfern, P., and Thesleff, S., (1971), Action Potential Generation in Denervated Rat Skeletal Muscle. Acta Physiol. Scand. 82: 70-78. Ribera, A.B., and Spitzer, N.C., (1990), Differentiation of I_{kA} in Amphibian Spinal Neurons. J. Neurosci. 10(6): 1886-1891.

Ribera, A.B., and Spitzer, N.C., (1991), Differentiation of Delayed Rectifier Potassium Current in Embryonic Amphibian Myocytes. *Dev. Biol.* 144(1); 119-128.

Rudy, B., (1988)., Diversity and ubiquity of K channels. *Neuroscience* 25(3): 729-749.

Sala, C., Andreose, J.S., Furnagalli, G., and Lomo, T., (1995), Calcitonin Gene-Related Peptide: Possible Role in Formation and Maintenance of Neuromuscular Junctions. J. Neurosci. 15(1): 520-528.

Satoh, R., Nakabayashi, Y., and Kano, M., (1995), Chronic Effect of Chick Brain Extract on the Development of Sodium and Calcium Channels in Cultured Chick Skeletal Muscle Cells. *Jap. J. Physiol. Abstracts.* 362: s147.

Shainberg, A., Cohen, S.A., and Nelson, P.G., (1976), Induction of Acetylcholine Receptors in Muscle Cultures. *Pllugers Arch.* 361(3): 255-261. Shatz, C.J., and Stryker, M.P., (1988), Prenatal tetrodotoxin infusion blocks segregation of retinogeniculate afferents. *Science*. 242: 87-89.

Sherman, S.J., and Catterall, W.A., (1982), Biphasic Regulation of Development of the High-Affinity Saxitoxin Receptor by Innervation in Ret Skeletal Muscle. J. Gen. Physiol. 80: 753-768.

Sherman, S.J., and Caterall, W.A., (1984), Electrical Activity and Cytosolic Calcium Regulate Levels of Tetrodotoxin-Sensitive Sodium Channels in Cultured Rat Muscle Cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 81: 262-266.

Sherman, S.J., Chrivia, J., and Catterall, W.A., (1985), Cyclic Adenosine 3:5'-Monophosphate and Cytosolic Calcium Exert Opposing Effects on Biosynthesis of Tetrodotoxin-Sensitive Sodium Channels in Rat Muscle Cells. *J. Neurosci.* 5(6): 1570-1576.

Spruce, A.E., and Moody, W.J., (1992), Developmental Sequence of Expression of Voltage-Dependent Currents in Embryonic *Xenopus laevis* Myocytes. *Dev. Biol.* 154: 11-22. Spruce, A.E., Standen, N.B., and Stanfield, P.R., (1987), Studies of the unitary properties of adenosine-5-triphosphate regulated potassium channels of frog skeletal muscle. J. Physiol. 382: 213-236.

Stefani, E., and Chiarandini, D.J., (1983), Ion Channels of Skeletal Muscles. J. Physiol. 335: 29-40.

Trautmann, A., Delapor, C., and Marty, A., (1986), Voltage dependent channels of human muscle cultures. *Pflugers Arch.* 406: 163-172.

Vervico, S., Rogers, M., Radcliffe, K.A., and Dani, J.A., (1994), Quantitative Measurement of Calcium Flux Through Muscle and Neuronal Nicotinic Acetylcholine Receptors. J. Neurosci. 14(9): 5514-5524.

Weiss, R.E., and Horn, R. (1986), Functional differences between two classes of sodium channels in developing myoblasts and myotubes of rat skeletal muscle. *Science*. 233: 361-364.

Wilkinson, D.G., Bhatt, S., Ryseck, R.P., and Bravo, R., (1989), Tissue-Specific Expression of c-jun and junB During Organogenesis in the Mouse. *Development*. Willard, A.I., (1980), Electrical excitability of outgrowing neurites of embryonic neurons in cultures of dissociated neural plate of *Xenopus laevis*. J. Physiol. 301: 115-128.

Xie, Z-p., and Poo, M-m., (1986), Initial events in the formation of neuromuscular synapse: rapid induction of acetylcholine release from embryonic neuron. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*, 83: 7069-7073.

Young, S.H., and Poo, M.M., (1983), Topographical Rearrangement of Acetylcholine Receptors Alters Channel Kinetics. *Nature*. 304(5922): 161-163.







